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Fixed Term Contracts for Faculty
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This academic procedure and regulation (APR) describes the types of contracts that may be issued for non-tenure track appointments.  The contract will specify the load, length and conditions of the appointment as well as the general job duties associated with the appointment.  All contracts require approval by the appropriate dean, provost (or designee) and will be issued by the appropriate College.
Contracts of One Year or Less
Faculty may be issued a contract for a period of one semester or an academic year.  New contracts for the same faculty line may be issued by the department/dean as long as the line has been awarded to the dean as a permanent or renewable line.  Contracts will not contain the word “renew” or “renewal” or any similar reference unless explicitly approved by the Provost.  Such references require timely notice as specified in section 4.0 of the Faculty Handbook—see reappointment section.
Multi-year Contracts
Multi-year contracts may only be issued for lines that have been so designated by the Provost. No more than 80% of a college’s fixed term faculty may be on multi-year contracts at any time.  The following sections describe the types of multi-year contracts the dean may offer and the conditions under which they are appropriate.
Two year contracts.  Normally two year contracts are reserved for faculty who have completed two or more annual academic year contracts and have received outstanding performance evaluations.  However, completion of two annual academic year contracts does not guarantee that a multi-year contract will be granted.  These contracts are most often used for instructor and lecturer positions but may also be utilized for other ranks.   In addition, when programs have unique needs requiring a longer commitment,  faculty may be issued a two year contract upon initial hire.  Permission to extend the contract for another two year period must be granted by the Provost during the staffing process. 
Three years – after 4 years of service.  After individuals have received four outstanding annual faculty evaluations as full-time faculty at WCU, deans may offer faculty a contract with a term of three academic years.  At the conclusion of the contract term, contracts may be extended for an additional three-year term under the following conditions: a) the individual’s performance is satisfactory as determined by the department head and dean, and b) the department continues to need the position.  Should the evaluation be less than satisfactory or departmental needs change, the dean will notify the individual that the contract has not been extended, giving timely notice if notice applies, c) The provost grants approval during the staffing process. There is no limit to the number of sequential contracts.
Three or more years – special circumstances.  These contracts are for a definite term and are reserved for special situations (e.g. grant related positions, visiting appointments or endowed professors).  Typically, they are used to employ senior level individuals.  New contracts may be issued at the expiration of the term or the original contract may include a clause allowing renewal or extension on the basis of performance which requires timely notice.  Contracts subject to renewal must be approved by the Provost at time of issue and prior to renewal.  

